ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, January 26, 2016
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

26 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair 


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Capt. Nick Couch
4.  Neal Dukes 
  



4. Cpl. Shea Lindale
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Craig Rhoads
6.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



6. Karen Bennett
7.  Joe C. Johnson 



7. Anthony Gonzon
8.  Steven M. Kendus 



8. Joe Rogerson
9. Dale R. Scuse (Absent)



9. Hope Shoemaker-Benjamin







10.Candace Dunning







11.Lynn Pusey







12.Jennifer Childears






13.Karen Kennedy

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:00 PM.

Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made, seconded and voted unanimously to approve the October 27, 2015 meeting minutes as written.

Agenda Item 2.  Presentation – Wildlife Program Services and Funding (Director David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis publicly thanked members of the Council and the audience for their attendance as well as the hundreds of individuals that participated in the Division’s Wildlife Program Services and Funding public workshops.  He also publicly thanked Division staff members for their team effort, with special thanks to Lynne Pusey who created the PowerPoint presentation format.  
Director Saveikis reported that he had just received three additional letters of general support for the hunting and trapping license fee increase and the concept of the Conservation Access Pass from the Delaware Nature Society, Delaware Wildlands and the Center for the Inland Bays.  Director Saveikis stated that these letters are available to the Council upon request.

Director Saveikis presented a PowerPoint presentation entitled “Delaware Division of Fish & Wildlife, Wildlife Program Services and Funding,” which was the same presentation he presented at each of the three public workshops on the relationship between wildlife program services and revenues and the business case for increased revenues through a fee increase.  This presentation can be found on the Division’s website at http://www.dnrec.delaware.gov/fw/Pages/Public-Workshops.aspx.
Agenda Item 3.  Presentation – Summary of Public Workshops on Wildlife Program Services and Funding (Director David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis gave another PowerPoint presentation summarizing the three public workshops on Wildlife Program Services and Funding.  These workshops were recently held on January 12 in Sussex County at the Georgetown Delaware Tech with at least 124 participants, January 13 in Kent County at the Kent County Administrative Building with 92 participants and January 14 in New Castle County at the Ommelanden Hunter/Trapper Education Training Center and Range with 71 participants. The presentation included that in general, 58% of the commenting public unconditionally or conditionally supported the fees presented at the public workshops and 75% of the commenting public unconditionally or conditionally supported the Conservation Access Pass and its associated fees presented at the public workshops. The presentation also included a summary of the numerous public comments and suggestions. This presentation can also be found on the Division’s website at 
http://www.dnrec.delaware.gov/fw/Pages/Public-Workshops.aspx.

Director Saveikis’ presentation included two alternative fee options based on public workshop and other input.  Both of these following fee alternatives would be sufficient to balance service and revenue needs, but would reduce estimated revenues and result in a lower annual operating budget buffer of 1% of the Wildlife Section’s total budget:  
· Alternative A would reduce the previously presented fee increases for the Resident Hunting License from $39.50 to $37.50,  both the Resident Hunters Choice/Quality Buck Tag and the Anterless Tag from $20.00 to $17.50 and both the Non-Resident Quality Buck Tag and the Non-Resident Antlered Tag from $50.00 to $47.50.  The previously presented Conservation Access Pass fee structure was changed to a 7-Day Individual Conservation Access Pass for $12.50, a 1-Day Individual Conservation Access Pass for $3.50 and an Annual Group Guide Conservation Pass for $200.00, while retaining the previously presented Annual Individual Conservation Access Pass at $20.00. The Conservation Access Pass would be required for all users of Division wildlife areas and would be required in addition to a hunting license, while eliminating the current $20.00 annual Public Blind/Deer stand permit.

· Alternative B would allow a hunting license to be used in lieu of the Conservation Access Pass, with the Pass having the modified fee structure described in Alternative A.  The changes of the license fees would remain as originally presented in the public workshops, except that the current $20.00 annual Public Blind/Deer Stand Permit would be retained.  
Printed copies of Alternative A and Alternative B fee options were provided to the Council members and the audience and can be found on the Division’s website at 
http://www.dnrec.delaware.gov/fw/Pages/Public-Workshops.aspx.

Chairman Montague requested comments from the audience. 
Six members of the audience made the following comments:
· Jeff Hague, Delaware State Sportsmen Association (DSSA) – basic premise on which this procedure is being done is unconstitutional.  DSSA supports a 15% increase. General Assembly is falling down on their responsibility to adequately fund Division programs and needs to step up and do their part.
· John Nichols, Middletown – is against any license fee increase, as the economic picture looks grim and now is not the time to raise fees when sales are declining.  He suggested the Division tighten their belt. Also non-consumptive users don’t mesh very well with consumptive users.  
· Bud Holland, trapper – still purchases licenses even though he is over 65 years of age, supports the license fee increases; you have to have funds in order to continue to provide good quality hunting and trapping experiences. 

· Rick Armitage, National Rifle Association – offered to go before the General Assembly and suggest to them to better fund Division operating costs, understands need for more money, supports Sunday hunting and $200.00 is too low for the Annual Group Guide Conservation Access Pass.  
· Chuck Hurd, Harrington – private land hunter, $3.50 for a trapping license is small but market is in trouble, consider people on fixed incomes.

· Brenda Goggin, Delaware Nature Society (DNS) – DNS attended all three of the public workshops and appreciates that the Division took into account their workshop comments.  Their organization’s nature trips frequently include 15 to 40 people in wildlife areas for free.  DNS membership wholeheartedly agrees that they should help protect and promote good stewardship of these areas.  They do not access these areas during hunting seasons, so Sundays are the only day that they can use wildlife areas and therefore they are opposed to Sunday Hunting.   
Agenda Item 4.  Council Action on Possible Wildlife Program Fees (Council).

Chairman Montague requested comments from each of the Council members, with the following summary of their comments (NOTE: that while some from the audience and some Council members commented on Sunday hunting, Sunday hunting was not part of the Division’s wildlife program service and funding presentations or possible fee options, with the Council’s action on possible wildlife program fees not linked to or conditional upon Sunday hunting):

Councilman Karsnitz – Comments are appreciated and very helpful.  Nobody likes to raise fees.  Council has listened for the past two years to Director Saveikis explain his Division’s financial problems.  Firmly convinced that Director Saveikis is correct and the Council needs to make a proposal/recommendation.  No need to address constitutional issues.  There has been a tremendous amount of work put into this effort and commends what the Division has done.  $200.00 Annual Group Guide Conservation Access Pass is a good bargain.  Formula for the PR funds have been set for a long time now and the idea that legislative people can go to Washington and try to change that to get more money for Delaware is very unlikely to happen, but wishes it would.  Increases are tough for people with fixed budgets, but are reasonable since there have not been fee increases in the past nine years.  In favor of Sunday hunting, but this should not be tied in to the fees.  Prefers Alternative B because it is relatively modest and thinks it is a good idea that the hunting license could be used instead of the Conservation Access Pass.  

Councilman Kendus – Went through this effort last year and the majority of the Council voted against raising the fees at that time.  Since then there has been a tremendous amount of discussion from the people in this room, the people at this table, the Division and the general hunting public that uses wildlife areas and it has been extremely helpful.  Thanked everyone for attending tonight and providing their input.  In looking at the public response numbers, the positions are still very close.  In favor of the increase if Council would support Sunday hunting in some capacity.  Council should be listening to the public feedback and should be acting and reacting based on that feedback.  Points that were brought up by Mr. Armitage should be considered because they were also suggestions that came about as a result of the three public workshops.  Big concern is that the $200.00 fee for Annual Group Guide Conservation Access Pass is too low.  Prefers Alternative A because it addresses public input to lower some of the proposed fee increases.  
Councilman Johnson – Agreed with Councilman Karsnitz that Sunday hunting should not be tied together with the license fee increase, but it is an opportunity to give another hunting day which is much more valuable to many hunters than authorizing the shooting of rabbits with a 22 rifle.  

Vice Chairman Grier – Seems like most of this increased revenue is going to go towards public hunting facilities to make them better.  In the Field of Dreams movie, the guy said “build it and they will come.”  If we have a good product that we can offer the public to hunt, they will come and use it.  If we don’t have a good product, nobody will come no matter what the fee is.  You have to have a good quality product to attract people to use that product.  We need this increase to make the public hunting areas better so people will use them.  
Councilman Burris – Agrees with Councilman Grier.  In favor of Sunday hunting possibly on a trial basis for two or three years.  Strongly believes there is a large abundance of deer and they need to be thinned out, possibly through Sunday hunting.  
Councilman Dukes – Agrees with Councilman Karsnitz for Alternative B because the hunting license could be used instead of the Conservation Access Pass. In favor of Sunday hunting.


A motion was made by Councilman Karsnitz, seconded by Councilman Johnson to approve Alternative B with one modification to raise the Annual Group Conservation Pass from $200.00 to $300.00. The motion carried with a 5 yes, 1 no, 0 abstain vote (the “no”vote was due to a preference for Alternative A over Alternative B).
 

After Council approval of fee Alternate B, Jeff Hague, Delaware State Sportsmen Association, requested that the Council advise the Division to support Sunday hunting for deer, expanded pistol calibers for deer, allowing straight-walled pistol rifle calibers for deer and the carrying a concealed weapons while hunting. A member of the audience and Councilman Karsnitz and Council Chairman Montague stated that the Council action needed to be deferred to a future meeting since the items were not on tonight’s agenda and should be formally placed on a future meeting agenda to provide advanced notice and opportunity for broader public input before Council action. A motion was made by Councilman Kendus and seconded by Councilman Johnson, with the Council voting 4 yes, 2 no, 0 abstain in support of legalization of Sunday hunting for deer with the ability for the Division to set open Sundays, expanded pistol calibers for deer, allowing straight-walled pistol rifle calibers for deer and the carrying a concealed weapon while hunting. (Note that due to procedural issues and concerns related to this Council action, these issues will be revisited at the February council meeting; check future Council meeting minutes for subsequent Council action.)
AGENDA FOR THE 2/23/2016 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Sea Duck Harvest Reductions (Joe Rogerson).

3. Base Migratory Bird Seasons (Joe Rogerson).

4. Public Request for Council Support Regarding Sunday Hunting for Deer, Pistol Calibers for Deer, Straight-walled Rifle Pistol Cartridges for Deer and Carrying a Concealed Weapon While Hunting (Council).
5. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion carried and approved and the meeting adjourned at 8:57 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
